DARTEP

Directors and Representatives of Teacher Education Programs
Big Ten B

Kellogg Center, East Lansing

Friday, December 4, 2009

9:30 a.m.

Minutes
Members Present:
Agnes Caldwell, Scott Behrens, Rick Lovett, Julie Sinkovitz (Adrian); Suellyn Henke, Jason Moritz (Albion); Nicole Findley, Sue Deel, Joy Ostund (Alma); Elizabeth Flores, (Aquinas); Nancy Shannon, Thomas Smith, (Baker, Auburn Hills); Jan Haffner, Beverly Schumer (Baker, Flint); Donna Fibelkorn (Baker, Muskegon); Donna Clark (Baker – Owasso); Janelle McGuire (Baker – Port Huron); Ginny Dzuris, Sue Goering, Erika Mazorati (Baker – System); Reneé

 Papelian (Central); Nancy Vanderboon Lausett (College for Creative Studies); Amy Eastman, Barb Gorenflo (Eastern); Michelle Johnston (Ferris); Jahzara Mayes, Gale McFedries, Staci Sharp (Marygrove); Sean Kotthe, Arlene Lents, Jackie Washburn (Miller); Susan Dalebout, Sharon Schwille (MSU); Judy Anderson (Mich Tech); Nancy Carter (NMU); Sandra Deng, Bob Wiggins (Oakland); Kathy Lopez (Saginaw Valley); Rashell Johnson, Ruben Rubio, Linda Sherrill, Julie Zeller (Spring Arbor); Anne Hooghart (Sienna Heights); Diane Manica (U of D Mercy);  Lisa Clark, Beth Grezlak, Paige Pawson, Kathryn Young (U of M –Ann Arbor); Paul Fossum, Gail Leura, Joann Otlewski, Carolyn Williams (U of M – Dearborn); Mary-Jo Finney, Debbie Seyerle (U of M – Flint); Janet Andrews, Kevin Williams (Wayne State); Cindy DeRyke (WMU)
The meeting came to order at 9:35am with a welcome by DARTEP chair Reuben Rubio (Spring Arbor University).
DARTEP Business

Approval of October Minutes (tabled)

Treasurer’s Report
Hal Dittenber (Treasurer) was not present due to illness, so the treasurer’s report was not discussed. Hal has been on medical leave. We all wish him well.
Upcoming Meeting Location 
Adrian College has agreed to sponsor the meeting in February. We hope to have video conferencing for that meeting.
Advisory Council

Reuben brought up for discussion and a vote the issue of whether DARTEP wants to be part of the proposed “Advisory Council” to the MDE and the State Superintendent of Public Instruction.  In the past, only the Deans’ Council, which consists of representatives of only public teacher prep institutions, has acted as an advisory council to them.  

The new proposal is to create an Advisory Council consisting of 2 reps from the public Dean’s Council, 2 reps from MACTE, and 2 reps from AICUM.

Linda Sherrill (Dean at SAU) clarified that Ed Blews, who acts as a lobbyist for AICUM, has made it clear that he sees AICUM as a group of college presidents, not deans.  

Reuben added that the Deans’ Council is not “officially” linked to the MDE, but occasionally invites an MDE rep (Catherine Smith) to sit in on their meetings.  Catherine Smith is an official member of the MACTE board and of DARTEP.  But there is no official link/liaison between the private colleges and the MDE.

Michelle Johnston (Ferris State U.) explained that the Dean’s Council is a council of teacher education deans, similar to councils of deans of other types of subject-area schools, created by the public Presidents’ Council to meet periodically and represent them.  Bob Wiggins (Oakland U.) confirmed that, and clarified that the deans are expected to report back to their respective presidents.Scott Behrens (Adrian College) noted that, since we have many shared concerns, the Deans’ Council could perhaps include reps from private universities/colleges. Michelle Johnston and Mark Seals (Alma College) suggested that MACTE might be a better place for AICUM rep participation.  

Reuben suggested that one option would be to have the presidents of private/independent colleges charter a deans’ council for independents that could meet periodically and discuss teacher prep issues specific to us.  DARTEP reps from AICUM colleges are to meet briefly, just after this meeting.

Reuben asked for discussion about what type of configuration the DARTEP members would like to see in the proposed Advisory Council. Bonnie Rockafellow (MDE) cautioned the group that sometimes the types of reforms and changes that are occurring in education right now demand a very quick turnaround and response, so periodic meetings by a group may not be the best avenue to get our concerns heard.  Sometimes the aides of the legislators simply contact the people they happen to know, so any Advisory Council would need to get connected and be quick to respond. They used to contact MDE reps like Bonnie, but now the MDE folks have been told that all communication must go through the official legislative liaison/aide at the MDE.

Mary Jo Finney (new Dean at U-M Flint) stated that reaching consensus is very difficult, because our many teacher prep institutions have very nuanced differences.  Bob Wiggins (OU) agreed and suggested that we need to make sure that DARTEP, MACTE, AICUM, and so on all need to make sure they are all communicating with each other.

Bonnie Rockafellow (MDE) explained that, as with the new remedial reading instruction legislation per P.A. 32, there are chances for certain “experts” to have a voice, but sometimes the broader concerns of the TPIs/higher ed institutions in general are not necessarily represented before the decisions are made.

Mark Seals asserted that changes have been happening so quickly lately, and we have had several knowledgeable experts retire recently, so have lost a voice in some ways.

Sean Kottke (Miller College) reported that, when he attended the last SBE meeting, there was testimony that was not so much education-oriented but about “macro” issues of economics, etc.Scott Behrens (Adrian College) reported that he attended a recent “Save Our Schools” organization meeting, at which the Governor blamed the Republicans, and the Republican representatives blamed the Democrats for current problems.  He feels that we teacher prep institutions really need to do more to provide information to the decision-makers, and that it really isn’t all that difficult to get this access.  

Reuben suggested that he, and one other DARTEP rep, attend the January 8, 2010, meeting about this Advisory Council and ask clarifying questions and report back to the DARTEP group.  

Project ReImagine and the Impact on Teacher Preparation

Reuben also introduced the idea of “Project Reimagine” and the “Race to the Top” which relates to the fast-track/expedited teacher certification proposal, which has been approved by the Senate (secondary only) and is up for discussion in the House (including elementary and secondary).  The bills basically require just a 2.75GPA and 12 credit hours of education coursework.

Reuben and Bonnie Rockafellow recommended that, TODAY or TOMORROW, we contact our state legislators with any concerns about this bill.  Linda Sherrill stated that, at a recent meeting with the governor, it was suggested that these decisions will be made in the next 3 weeks.  

Bob Wiggins (OU) clarified that, when he met with the Oakland County superintendents, they indicated that they would probably not hire a teacher who came through an alternative certification program such as the one described in the legislation; however, they also recognize that some districts in urban or rural areas may find it necessary to hire someone who has been certified through and alternate route.  
Michelle Johnston (FSU) also spoke to 2 groups of education leaders this week, who see this alternative certification as more of a “race to the bottom” rather than a race to the top.  
TPI Data Survey: ELSMT/PSMT standard 2 and ELL

The membership is asked to respond (one response per institution, please) to two questions regarding responses on the student teacher efficacy survey that pertain to Standard 2. If your institution has not responded, please do so at the DARTEP website.
Organization Reports
Other than the information included in the discussion of the formation of an Advisory Council, there were no formal organization reports. 
There were two announcements:

Spring Arbor University is sponsoring “An Evening with Robert Marzanno” on May 25, 2010, 4:30-9:00 pm and a special session for higher education instructors on the morning of Wednesday, May 26 from 8:30 – noon. (Flyer Attached)

MACTE Scholarship applications have been distributed through email and are due to Bob Wiggins by February 20, 2010. If your institution did not receive the information, please email Bob at wiggins@oakland.edu.
Michigan Department of Education Update

Steve Stegink (MDE) announced that Roberta Stanley has taken a job in Washington, DC, so Krista Ried has been put in charge of “client services” at OPPS.  Catherine Smith recently fell and injured herself, so she will be on medical leave for the next several weeks, so again, roles and responsibilities will be rearranged.  
Steve also announced that the MTTC raw cut scores have recently been (or soon will be?) adjusted.  Apparently, in 2006, .  There can be some mediation for 2008-2010 MTTC scores, since this is sort of a transition period.  
Beginning with the October 2009 test administration, all test takers will provide their thumbprint prior to testing.
As a result of the new MTTC contract with Pearson, test takers will have a fifth opportunity for testing each year, during November, and for full-length sample tests and computer-based testing (hopefully by October 2010) at Pearson VUE secure testing locations across Michigan.    

Bonnie Rockafellow (MDE) announced that the highlights on the recent PPD Update document should have been removed before they were distributed.  She reported that she recently received several applications for program reviews that had not gone through and been signed by the relevant education unit rep at that institution.
She is currently trying to set up teams of AT LEAST 5 reviewers from each TPI who have attended a reviewer training session in Sept./Oct., and are not on the Advisory Council, for the elementary program review.  The Feb. 10, 2010, review meeting (for early adopters) will take place in Lansing, and Bonnie will send out the info about this next week.  
An additional opportunity for reviewer preparation exists for representatives. TPI representatives may attend the early adopters’ conference to learn the process and be prepared for the 2011 review conference.  All teams will be assigned one program for review at EACH CONFERENCE if possible.  It may be necessary to ask teams to review more than one program option at the 2011 review conference.
If you have an approved reading course (such as TED635), the institution IS allowed to substitute another course/s for it, for the purposes of an upgrade to a professional cert.

Beatrice Harrison (MDE) indicated that the standards for Michigan school counselors, which have been a work in progress over the past year, have been completed and approved (by a school counselor group) in Sept., and are now waiting to be presented for INITIAL approval at the February SBE meeting.  Once approved, they will be put onto the MDE website for public approval, which is the next step toward final approval.

Donna Hamilton (MDE) announced that only 13 applications have been received for the Professional Quality grant, so there is a chance that a second round of funding might become available.  

The field test of an online IPDP is being conducted in 2009-2010. Training sessions with participating school districts were conducted this fall.  Field test participants are expected to complete the IPDP and provide feedback via surveys four times before June, 2010. Telephone interviews will be conducted with a sample of participants to gather additional feedback. The results will be used to improve the IPDP. The improved tool will be made available to institutions to consider implementing in their teacher preparation programs, particularly as candidates prepare for their student teaching assignments.  

Tom Bell (MDE) noted that the rollout date for the new social studies MTTC has been moved to October 2013, due to response from TPIs, etc.  An official notification about that should come out in the next two weeks.  He asked for volunteers to serve on a state commission about something I missed (troops to teachers??).

Steve also mentioned that, on Friday, January 8, 2010, there will be a meeting for deans at the Hannah Building in Lansing about the “corrective action” process, and they would like a rep from each of the TPIs in Michigan there.  Long-distance attendance is possible.  Information/invitations about this should come out soon.

Reuben thanked the MDE for listening and postponing the rollout date for the new social studies MTTC, especially because we TPIs have to have time to make the changes and put them into our official catalogs.  Steve Stegink confirmed that, yes, the new trend is for the MTTC tests for subject areas with newly approved standards to be put into place ASAP, with “no overlap” with older test versions.  For music and visual arts and science (DX), however, there was a bit of overlap or transition period allowed, since some of those endorsements were going to be discontinued.  When the new world language standards came out in 2004, those MTTC tests did not come out until 2007.  The MDE has a policy of phasing in the cut scores, as well, so universities can adapt/adjust.  
Job-Alike Sessions
Department Heads: 

Linda Sherrill (SAU) asserted that the independent colleges of AICUM are NOT really represented in the Deans’ Council that is advising the MDE, so AICUM members and MDE reps have been under the false impression that we are being represented.  She announced that we need some sort of Independent/Non-Public Deans’ Council (can’t use the term “AICUM” for it) that could collaborate with all the other groups/associations.  Bonnie R. cautioned us that Michigan has an unusually large number of TPIs, and “splitting” forces (between public and private) may not serve our best interests.   

Bob Wiggins (OU) reminded us that there seem to be SBE members who are unaware of the value of independent colleges/universities, and seem to think that any given student could just simply attend a large public university for whatever field of study they select.  

Bonnie encouraged us to create a fact sheet including all the valuable things that independent institutions bring to Michigan’s economy, markets, and citizens, and then make that available to the SBE, State Superintendent, governor, and all state legislators.  It should be done in non-combative, informative language.  Perhaps this could be the first task of whatever “Independent Deans’ Council” is formed.  

Certification Officers: 

Kathy Lopez (SVSU) reported that there seems to be a growing number of teachers seeking additional certifications/endorsements, and several of them are under the mistaken impression that all they need to do is pass the MTTC in a given area.  There is some discussion about moving the October MTTC up to a bit earlier, and about the security of using winzip to submit rosters electronically.  The MDE hopes to have a new system by October 2010 that will allow the candidate to initiate his/her application for certification electronically.  The federal “Race to the Top” mandates some sort of monitoring of “principals,” so it seems likely that administrator certification may be made mandatory.   
Student Teaching Coordinators:

Nancy Shannon reported out that the fingerprinting requirement for student teachers means that they need to get fingerprinted again when hired for a teaching job. 

The group questioned whether the psychology endorsement is still available and still needed.

They also discussed the problem of securing cooperating teachers for student teaching placements, because the economic uncertainty is making teachers hesitant to commit, since they don’t know whether or what they will be teaching, and is causing some to have to cancel/back out when they are laid off, etc.  

There was also some discussion about the connection of the student teaching seminar and the Independent Professional development Plan.

12:00 p.m. 
Adjournment

Note: Representatives from independent colleges met after the meeting. Anne Hooghart (SHU) took notes and will distribute them to the members form independent institutions.

Respectfully submitted,

Bob Wiggins

Oakland University
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